General Faculty Meeting: Minutes October 29, 2019 3:30pm

Broun Hall

A full transcript of this meeting is available.

Please refer to transcript for details not included in the minutes. Presentation slide information is available from the Agenda for the meeting.

Chair Nedret Billor called the meeting to order at 3:30pm.

Approval of the minutes from the General Faculty Meeting from March 26, 2019: Chair Billor called for a motion to approve. A motion was called and seconded. The minutes were approved by voice vote.

Remarks and Announcements

- Interim President Jay Gogue and Provost Bill Hardgrave were scheduled to attend. However, they were called to Montgomery to discuss next year's budget. They graciously created video that was shown at the meeting.
- Provost Hardgrave gave an overview of the Strategic Plan, adopted by the Board of Trustees. The plan outlines the Mission of the university as a land grant institution and with a Vision to lead and shape the future of higher education. New website: auburn.edu/Strategic Plan.
- There are 6 goals incorporated in the plan:
- Elevated Auburn experience
- Transformative Research
- Impactful Service
- Exceptional and Engaged Faculty and Staff
- Strategic Enrollment
- Operational Excellence

For details, see transcript.

- Chair Nedret Billor remarks/announcements include the following:
- Senate leadership is working on strengthening faculty governance by requesting inclusion in the presidential search, suggesting that Senate Executives help evaluate the next president, and working towards transparency and open communication with the Board of Trustees.
- Nomination Committee for Senate Executives, 2020/2021: the committee's charge is to recruit candidates for Senate Chair and Secretary. The committee members are Mike Fogle (Chair/Physics), Chad Foradori (Vet Med), Lisa Kensler (Education), Ken Macklin (Poultry Science), Beverly Marshall (Business), and Rich Sesek (Engineering). Anyone interested in serving can contact Mike Fogle.
- Critical Conversations: Anthony 'Tony' Jack: Students, Poverty and the Academy; November 7, 5 p.m. in 2550 Mell Classroom. Workshop at 3 p.m. in Room 3129 of the Library. Registration required.
- Faculty Survey: due to the low response rate from the previous survey, a second survey has been sent out to try and encourage more faculty to participate. The close date is November 11.

Questions: Mike Stern asked how many faculty are currently at Auburn.

Answer: about two-thousand. And then he asked "where are they?" Answer: not here. And he continued with his opinion:

Right. So, what does that tell us? Well, I bring this up, we have to re-survey because they don't respond. There's low participation in voting. They don't attend meetings and so forth, right? So, I wonder if because of that it can actually be said that either the Senate or leadership actually represents the faculty or not? I bring this up in relation to the letter that you wrote to the Board, where you say that Senate and its leadership and so forth should be involved in the search for the president. Well, they were involved in the last search for the president, and I am of the opinion that they did not represent us very well in the last one. Just as I am of the opinion that the Board didn't do a good job in the last one. And in order to do better in the future we have to hold people and institutions accountable. I have not seen that the Senate Leadership over the past number of years has held the leadership and the Board of Trustees accountable. And because they are not doing so again I do not believe they will properly represent us in the

To which the chair thanked him for his comments and stated that we will do our best to change your views.

Information Items

Campus Parking Overview: Update

Presenter: Bobby Woodward (<u>bwoodward@auburn.edu</u>)

The power point presentation from the September 1 meeting was reviewed. No formal recommendations have been made at this time. A report is due to Samford Hall on December 1. Any suggestions, questions can be sent to the email above.

Q&A: For details please refer to the transcript (link at the top of page)

Mike Fogle, senator, physics also chair of the Faculty Research Committee: From the Provost's comments about research growth, a lot of that is going to be interdisciplinary in our department. We have cases where research faculty need to go out to the Research Park, they need to go across campus; having one place to park is difficult in that scenario. How do we overcome that?

Bobby Woodard, chair of the Parking Work Group commented that many options are being considered.

Tony Moss, senator, Biological Sciences considered focusing on reduction of Auburn's carbon footprint with attention to more bicycle use and alternative public transport.

Bobby Woodard responded with several considerations being looked into by both Auburn University and the City of Auburn.

Chris Kieslich, not a senator, Chemical Engineering asked about electrical vehicle charging stations and possibly installing lower voltage stations so that the 4-hour limit at current stations would be less problematic.

Bobby Woodard responded that he would take this back for consideration.

• Construction Update

Presenter: Dan King, Facilities Management

This presentation was geared towards what is under consideration for the future needs of the campus. \$210.7 million of projects have been completed since Summer 2019, such as GPAC and the new parking garage. *Key planning areas:*

- Hotel/Cambridge Block-Rane Culinary Science Center; demolition of Cambridge Residence Hall
- East Campus/Ag Hill (Library area): possible site for a Visitor Center and Bookstore; replace Funchess Hall for an Interdisciplinary Science Center; replace Library Parking Garage; Spidle Hall-uncertain future
- Academic Classroom and Lab Complex-involves demolition of Parker and relocation of Math and Statistics; creation of central dining facilities

- Hill Residence Hall Complex: relocate to a different site with possible replacement being an academic facility that could include the College of Education and/or a Faculty Commons
- USDA Complex (S. Donahue)-possible joint USDA and College of AG site
- Research Park: expansion of Utility Infrastructure; EAMC emergency facility; research buildings; maybe new USDA research facility

In progress:

- Lem Morrison-Recreational Fields
- Miller Poultry Center (N.College)
- Goodwin Band Hall
- Advanced Structural Testing Laboratory

5 Year Capital Project Plan-the university is moving to a more planned process using budget constraint to prevent over spending Questions & Answers: For details please refer to the transcript (link at the top of page)

Tony Moss, senator, Biological Sciences: Asked about plans for Funchess Hall and cost.

Dan King, Assoc. VP Facilities Mgmt. answered with reasoning behind how AU can aquire the dollars needed for the replacement of the needed buildings and that much of this is under the office of the CFO, yet did reiterate that it is still in line for priority, but not at the top of the list.

• AAUP: Overview of the AAUP After the Janus Decision

Presenter: Mitchell Brown, AAUP President

An invitation to all to attend meetings and to join was extended.

The AAUP is not a union in Alabama. It exists as advocacy. The AU Chapter has been around for over 50 years and is the last remaining chapter in Alabama. The major issues that the organization deals with are shared governance, over reach of Board of Trustees, faculty input, presidential and administrative searches, academic due process, unclear rules or application of rules in departments, and academic freedom.

Current membership has declined since dues are no longer taken out of paychecks. The demographics: primarily white, almost equal numbers of men and women, associate and full professors and contingent faculty. The ruling of Janus vs AFSCME says that non-members who share under collective bargaining do not have to pay dues which has resulted in significant loss of members. The number of members in the AU chapter are in the low 40's. The size of the chapter impacts the 'voice' of the region.

Restructuring is taking place with creation of new regions and new rules about voting. There is a move to biennial meetings with delegates who go to national meetings.

The Chapter functions include Committee A, general meeting once a semester, meetings with university leadership, and advocacy.

Contact information: auburn.edu/aaup

brown11@auburn.edu

Unfinished Business: None

New Business: None

Adjourned, by Chair Billor: 4:55pm

Respectfully submitted,

Adrienne Wilson Senate Secretary